Plymouth Development Corporation

Board of Directors Meeting

Tuesday January 15, 2008

APPROVED MINUTES
Meeting called to order by Leighton Price at 5:07 p.m.

Members Present:  Leighton Price, Christine Pratt, William Hallisey, Patrice Hatcher, Attorney Bob Marzelli. 
Absent:  Jeff Fischer
Mark Sylvia was also present.
Public Comment Time:  

1. Mr. Alan Zanotti, Main Street building owner, asks now that the attorney is engaged, if the ability to take a look at the enabling legislation vs. the contract with the Town of Plymouth and the PDC and discuss this with the attorney.  Does it supersede the enabling legislation with the broad powers PDC has? Should monies generated from parking be more specifically directed at parking because of the responsibility of creating 600 new spaces?

Mr. Price responds they will be taking a look at that fairly soon.

2. Michelle DiPersio, owner of Dovetales on Main Street, reports that she received a great response from the free parking during the last three weeks in December.

3. Eleanor McKee, owner of Windemere shops on Main Street Extension, reports the same thing. The only complaint she has is regarding the lack of snow removal.  One woman was seriously hurt outside of her store and was taken away by ambulance.

4. Mr. Alan Zanotti, Main Street building owner, thanked the PDC for the ability to receive an agenda and notices pertaining to meetings. 

Minutes from 10/16/07, 11/13/07 and 11/27/07:  

1. 10/16/07:  Ms. Pratt makes a motion to accept the minutes as amended by Mr. Price and Mr. Fischer.  Ms. Hatcher seconds the motion, the board votes and the motion passes unanimously.
2. 11/13/07:  Ms. Hatcher makes a motion to approve the minutes as amended by Mr. Price.  Ms. Pratt seconds, the board votes and the motion passes unanimously.

3. 11/27/07:  Ms. Pratt makes a motion to accept the minutes as edited by Mr. Price.  Mr. Hallisey seconds the motion.  The vote passes 3-1. 

Discussion about Hiring Clerical Support to Help Prepare Minutes:  Mr. Hallisey reports on clerical help searches so far; still searching for affordable help and hopes to have this problem resolved soon.
Comments by our Legal Counsel and Outcomes of an Initial Meeting:   
1. First comments that the board should hire a secretary to record minutes, not a court stenographer.

2. Having a full board of directors is very important from a legal standpoint moving forward.

3. Registration of the PDC with the state: Can and should be registered but not under chapter 180; PDC is not public or private, sort of a hybrid Corporation.  Spoke with General Council at Secretary of State Office –need to file a State of Condition with the Selectman and Secretary of State’s “Commissions Division”.  

4. Name change:  Important to change name so the AG’s office does not confuse this PDC with another, located in Randolph.  The Selectmen need to approve changing the name of the PDC before the corporation can be registered.  

5. Bylaws:  Current bylaws relate to a private, for-profit corporation.  Recommends a draft of new bylaws and presents an example to the board.  Bylaws cannot conflict with the enabling legislation.
6. Accounting and cash control:  All of this work should immediately be contracted to an accounting firm that is independent of the PDC and Park Plymouth (i.e., financial record keeping should be removed from the Park Plymouth office). 

7. Audit:  Once accounting paperwork is set up, it is very important to have an audit of finances, internal controls, and procedures.  
Mr. Price asks the Board if they have any ideas on a new name.  The board suggests a few amongst themselves but ultimately decides to revisit this topic at a later date.

Mr. Hallisey asks the attorney if the PDC can file a DBA.  Mr. Marzelli says you can file the DBA with the town clerk, but it is an unnecessary layer the Corporation does not need.

Financial Information:  Ms. Pratt presents pending bills from:

1. Mr. Budge for services as Parking Clerk in Nov/Dec:

$420.00
2. Northeast Graphics for printing of Parking Permits:

$1,365.00

3. Sovereign Bank Lot Lease payment through January

$1,000.00

4. Sign-A-Rama for 1-500 number labels for meters

$250.00

5. Glynn Electric for increased lighting in parking areas in 
July. Mr. Sylvia says for the PDC to pay bill and submit 
a request to the town for reimbursement out of the parking 
revenue fund for services originally rendered in July.

$5,063.80

6. Town of Plymouth: For two full and three part time 

office personnel in Nov 2007. 




$11,183.00

Ms. Hatcher makes a motion to pay these bills. Mr. Hallisey seconds. The board votes and the motion is passed unanimously.
Ms Pratt informs the board that on November 19, an online banking transaction with Rockland Trusts shows a -$1,023.65 adjustment to the account for a July coin deposit.  Ms. Pratt called and challenged the adjustment but the bank would not be able to resolve it for a couple of weeks.  She will continue to look into it.  
Ms Pratt also reports the PDC still has a line of credit in the amount of $200,000.00 and Rockland Trust is requesting updated financials.  Ms. Pratt will give the 2006 financial summary to Rockland Trust and let the bank know that 2007 is forthcoming. 

Ms. Pratt reports that on 11/21/07 a total of 12 meter heads were broken off of meters, located at the bottom of Russell St. and the Russell St. parking lot.  A police report and insurance claim have been filed and copies are in the PDC office.  Mr. Ruggerio received a quote from “Duncan” about fixing the broken heads and the estimated repair cost is $4982.00.  Total cost to fix them is $3,982.00, after the $1,000.00 insurance deductible.  The damage occurred after the coins were emptied by the Park Plymouth staff and Mr. Ruggerio believes there was no loss of coin.

Insurance Claim for Stolen Meters:  Mr. Price asks if there was ever a claim for damaged heads.  Ms Pratt says no, because the “Inland Marine” policy was taken out in July.  

Bank Statements for November and December of 2007:  Ms. Pratt presents to the board preliminary numbers for January – December, October – December, then December alone as a P&L comparison to study the effects of the three free weeks of parking.   Some expenses and receivables need to be reclassified because of clerical misjudgment.  The board discusses reasons why numbers are both up and down.  

Park Plymouth Operations: Mr. Ruggerio could not attend the meeting and asked Ms Pratt to present his information.  
1. Deposits and Permit Revenue:  Mr. Ruggerio feels the permit process is going very well.  Park Plymouth has received $5,250.00 as of 1/15/07.

2. Brochures: New Brochures have been distributed to Town Hall and local merchants. Mr. Price points out a major typo and states that all distributed brochures need to be collected and fixed.
Ms. Pratt makes a motion to purchase labels to fix the incorrect brochures.  Labels shall read “Monday through Saturday from 9:00am – 7:00pm and Sunday from 12:00pm-7:00pm”.  Ms. Hatcher seconds, the board votes and the motion is passed unanimously.

3. Sales of the New Parking Permits:  Ms. Pratt suggests to Mr. Price that the PDC continue promoting the permits by advertising in local paper(s) and to advertise on the PAC TV Bulletin Board.  Ms. Hatcher suggests WATD’s Community Bulletin Board online, and Mr. Sylvia offers advertising on his PAC TV Show, 11 Lincoln.
4. Website Updated:  Mr. Price says that the website now includes the new permit information, and he distributed a complete revision of the parking plan to the board.  He asks the board to review the information and email any errors or things that might have been missed, so information can be placed on the website correctly.  All Park Plymouth information and policies will be placed on the site. Ms. Pratt states that the PDC should bring their website up to the standards of other towns.  Mr. Price states the site will be dressed up in the future.
5. Plowing of Parking Lots: Mr. Price adds that he has requested that the Park Plymouth lot be placed on the town plow list.  Ms Hatcher remarks to Mr. Sylvia that downtown looks grungy and needs to be placed on the town sweep list.  He replied that maintenance workers fulfill many duties and will need to be reassigned first. 

6. Online Ticket Payments:  Ms. Pratt asks that the online ticket payments report she hands the board be marked draft.  In 2006 a total of 53 internet payments were made. A total of 733 were made in 2007.  
7. Revenue from the Collection of Old Parking Tickets and Fines:  Process involves Park Plymouth staff going through green bar papers and generating letters to outstanding violators.  To date, a total of 14 old violations, from mid December 2007 through 1/15/08, totaling $640.00 has been collected.   From January 2007 through December 2007 it’s $2445.00.  Clancy system does have 16,000 outstanding tickets, for a total of $578,000.00, from 1992-2007.  Mr. Ruggerio is working with the RMV to establish a collection process.  

Draft Regulations for use of Spaces for Special Events:  Ms. Pratt drafted an application for special events and presents it to the board.  One part not addressed is whether or not to charge a fee for lots.   Ms. Hatcher points out that an organization holding this special events permit should create their own permits to display in car windows at their designated area.   The board agrees this is a good point that needs to be revisited, along with a possible fee if the organization charges an admission to their event.

Accountant to do Bookkeeping and Compile Financial Figures for the PDC and Park Plymouth:  Mr. Price points out there is a serious need to revise the setup of the accounting system, enter transactions, reconcile bank statements, run routine financial reports, make recommendations regarding routine recordkeeping and procedures for handling daily income so an annual report can be produced and the corporation can be audited.  Ms. Pratt notifies the board that in December, Lynn McIssac can no longer perform her book keeping services.  October, November and December must still be reconciled.  Ms. Pratt presents two candidate’s resumes to the board for closer inspection.  Ms. Pratt prefers Ms. Santos’ qualifications, and suggests the board look over the resumes and make an immediate decision so the last quarter can be reconciled.  Ms. Hatcher voices her displeasure at hiring someone sight unseen and questions the process in which it is being done.  Prior board discussion had not authorized moving forward.  Ms. Pratt offers Ms. Hatcher an option to call the candidate directly but feels it best that the accountant be hired so an audit can be performed before the deadline; and she fulfill her duties as Treasurer correctly.
Mr. Hallisey makes a motion to proceed with hiring Lisa Santos as the bookkeeper.   Ms. Pratt seconds.  The motion passes 3-0-1.

Freedom of Information Request Received in January:  A request was submitted to the PDC regarding ticketing, the ticket appeal process, and a wide range of statistics concerning ticketing and the appeals of tickets.  Mr. Price is working with the Park Plymouth office to assemble the information as expeditiously as possible.
Ticket Handling Procedures, Appeals and Collections of Fees and Fines:
The above-mentioned request has uncovered short-comings in how appeals are being handled.  Mr. Price and the Park Plymouth office have already begun addressing the deficiencies in procedures and will continue to remedy the situation until protocol is clear.  Copies of reports generated in connection with the information request will be provided to the board as soon as they are ready.  A description is being drafted of ticket handling procedures, the ticket appeal process, and follow-up procedures to ensure that fees and fines are collected.  Once these drafts are approved by the board, the full protocol description will be put on the Park Plymouth website.
Mr. Marzelli adds that whatever appeals process is adopted, it must not conflict with whatever is in the Chapter 9 Section 27 A ½.  This chapter describes the process in which a ticket is issued and how hearings are handled.  The Attorney suggests he review whatever protocol is revised by the board.  He also points out that in order for the RMV to make your license non-renewable for non-payment of tickets, you must have 2 unpaid tickets.  Old ones will probably be deemed a write –off.
Inventory of Parking Spaces for which the PDC is Responsible:  Mr. Price points out that he has had some discussions with Mr. Sylvia about the number of parking spaces the PDC is responsible for.  After examining inventory, it is apparent that the PDC does not have control over 1,965 as stated in the agreement with the Town. Engineering has been asked to examine exactly how many the PDC controls.  Mr. Sylvia points out that out of the 1,965 spaces from the four point report that was commissioned by the town, there might be 300-500 private spaces that cannot be controlled.  Engineering has been asked to review how many spaces are available and forward a report, which will be passed along to the board for review.  The contract will be revised to reflect accurate expectations from both parties. As it relates to structured parking, Mr. Sylvia states that now that the old parking garage proposal is no longer valid, there is a need to establish a vehicle between the town, the PDC and some other elected officials to re-address structured parking and that a a cooperative committee should be formed to address this issue.

Other Business:  
1. Ms. Pratt thinks an email address should be established specifically for the PDC so people can submit requests for special events.  

2. Ms. Pratt states that the Sundays and holidays exemption needs to be addressed before the public and given closure.  Mr. Price states it is listed on next week’s agenda.  He also says it is important to put together the public information request reports for ticketing appeals.  
3. Ms. Pratt wants to know if the public request information will be shared with the board before or after the fact.  Mr. Price says it depends on how well the information comes together.   
Ms. Hatcher motions to adjourn.  Mr. Hallisey seconds and all are in favor to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 7:02 p.m.
Next meeting scheduled for Tuesday January 22, 2007 at 5:00pm

Respectfully submitted by Mr. William Hallisey

Signed ______________________________
Date: ___________________



William Hallisey

Approved Final Draft 

